CITY CLERK'S DEPARTMENT
Access to Information & Privacy Division

File No.: 04-1000-20-2023-403

August 2, 2023

s.22(1)

Dear $-22(1)

Re: Request for Access to Records under the Freedom of Information and Protection
of Privacy Act (the “Act”)

I am responding to your request of July 7, 2023 under the Freedom of Information and
Protection of Privacy Act for:

Record of electronic submissions from the public to the “Shape Your City” inbox
regarding development application DP-2022-00500 for 2086-2098 W 7" Avenue and
2091 W 8" Avenue. Date range: June 28, 2023 to July 4, 2023.

All responsive records are attached. Some information in the records has been severed,
(blacked out), under s.22(1) of the Act. You can read or download this section here:
http://lwww.bclaws.ca/EPLibraries/bclaws new/document/ID/freeside/96165 00.

Under section 52 of the Act, and within 30 business days of receipt of this letter, you may ask
the Information & Privacy Commissioner to review any matter related to the City’s response to
your FOI request by writing to: Office of the Information & Privacy Commissioner,
info@oipc.bc.ca or by phoning 250-387-5629.

If you request a review, please provide the Commissioner’s office with: 1) the request number
(#04-1000-20-2023-403); 2) a copy of this letter; 3) a copy of your original request; and 4)
detailed reasons why you are seeking the review.

Yours truly,

[Signed by Cobi Falconer]

Cobi Falconer, MAS, MLIS, CIPP/C
Director, Access to Information & Privacy

cobi.falconer@vancouver.ca
453 W. 12th Avenue Vancouver BC V5Y 1V4

City Hall 453 West 12th Avenue Vancouver BC V5Y 1V4 vancouver.ca
City Clerk's Department tel: 604.829.2002 fax: 604.873.7419



If you have any questions, please email us at foi@vancouver.ca and we will respond to you as
soon as possible. Alternatively, you can call the FOI Case Manager at 604-871-6584.

Encl. (Response package)
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Q1.

Your comments:

Hundreds of neighbors and Vancouverites spoke and wrote letters in opposition to this project at the public hearing that
lasted many days. A fewer number of people spoke and wrote in favor of it. | tuned in to the public hearing online, without
initially having a strong opinion of my own. What | saw stunned me. Among other things, | learned that toxic drugs would be
expected to be consumed in this building, steps away from the elementary and Montessori school, toddler park, and
women's recovery home. Moreover, | saw concerned neighbors not only ignored but also openly criticized by public officials,
including the now-disgraced former CEO of BC Housing Shayne Ramsay. This public hearing event, plus the passing of Bill
C26, has shifted my view - as a former NDP supporter - of David Eby our premier, our current housing minister, BC Housing,
and the current city administration and staff. How does the application affect the immediate surroundings? The application
affects the immediate surroundings in some of the following ways: - It removes a wild and mature, treed green space that is
an oasis of cool and tranquillity during the hottest summer days; This space is used and needed by those of us in the
immediate neighborhood like myself without private yards or air conditioners. - It imposes a building that is too tall
(equivalent to 18 storyes) for the low-rise residential area, without the setbacks that even the Broadway Plan requires. The
Broadway Plan itself is too imposing for the neighborhood and we haven't begun to feel the effects of it yet. To pass all of
these changes at once is misguided in my view and unfair to current residents. - Its garbage and service (and emergency)
vehicles, and vehicles required for visitors and support staff etc., will present additional logistical, traffic, noise, pollution, and
road safety burdens on a 2-lane road (Arbutus) that is patently inadequate for the plans that the City has envisioned for it,
including hosting the future subway station, and hundreds to thousands of new residential units along the Broadway
Corridor. With the presence there of St Augustine's school and the road closures already imposed in the area for bike lanes
and plazas, the combination of ALL of these new and as-of-yet unbuilt plans threatens to overwhelm the area and present
untenable traffic jams and safety hazards. - It congregates a large number of individuals experiencing associated and
interconnected challenges (poverty, addiction, mental health, housing insecurity) together, and it denies them the possibility
of growing their families (i.e. living with partners and children), a known motivator of recovery and reintegration - Most
importantly, it puts children and toddlers - and women in active recovery - in close, indeed immediate, proximity to a group of
adult individuals actively using toxic drugs and (as a necessary result) experiencing mental health challenges. This has the
potential to cause psychological and physical harm to all involved, the building's future adult residents included. Since the
latter will be living in single occupancy studio units, necessarily without (their) children, we have to ask about how humane it
is also for their sake to choose a child-centered location for this kind of permanent home. How does the application fit with
the City’s goals and priorities? The building will open 129 studio units for adult individuals experiencing or at risk of
homelessness. To the extent that we have intersecting crises of homelessness, addiction, and mental health in our city and
province (and indeed country), this building fits with the City's goals and priorities to provide more supportive housing to
address these problems. However, this is an extraordinarily blunt way of going about solving problems. No one is disputing
that supportive housing should be opened up, the question is how to do it well. A government unwilling to engage on those
the details in the name of expediency and emergency is misguided and will not have my vote. What are your concerns about
the application and how should they be addressed? - The application should be sent back to city staff to redesign in
consultation with the community and scholarly voices that have already provided invaluable constructive feedback. A
redesign should allow couples and/or parents with children (i.e. 1 and 2 bedroom units in the building) at risk of
homelessness to be part of the tenant mix so that they can benefit from the child- and parent-centered immediate
surroundings of the lot. More of the forest on 7th should be preserved, respecting principles of sustainable urban design in
the coming age of accelerating climate change and heat islands. - More supportive housing units should be opened up
('scattered site') and supported at the shelter rate in the numerous new buildings that will be built along the Broadway
Corridor and elsewhere in the city (indeed, in every neighborhood of Vancouver and the Lower Mainland) - | am very
concerned that our former mayor (and self-declared advisor to David Eby) Gregor Robertson's modular housing company
NEXII is set to become a major player in this project. | am deeply troubled that this fact may be part of the reason that our
current leaders - premier, housing minister, BC Housing - have been so adamant in promoting this particular built form (i.e.
studio units) and rejecting any substantive modifications. If this project is built out as currently proposed, | believe that NEXII

must not be involved to avoid the appearance of a conflict of interest.
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Q4. Your overall position about the application: Opposed
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Q1.

Your comments:

It appears that little has changed from all the input provided regarding the design of the suites being limited to bachelor suite
and the overall design of the building including height and footprint at the public hearing almost a year ago. The building form
and public interface has not improved from the initial proposal. The building remains institutional in form and an eye sore for
residents. In the Memorandum of Understanding dated July 30, 2020 between the British Columbia Housing Management
Commission (“BC Housing”), Canada Mortgage and Housing Corporation (“CMHC”) and the City of Vancouver (the “City”)
section 6.1 Permitting &amp; Approvals states that ... the Director of Planning OR Development Permit Board, with their
delegated authority from Council, may exercise discretionary power to relax the provisions of the Zoning and Development
Bylaw for these Developments where a minimum of 70% of all dwelling units are for low cost housing for persons receiving
assistance. It is important that we don'’t just build for the sake of building (with political influence) but construct quality
buildings that serve multiple uses if circumstances change in the future. Nobody has a crystal ball to predict what the future
holds. There has been a lack of information provided relating to the competitive selection process for Nomodic, the builder
chosen to design and construct the project. The majority of their work is 5 story projects and they appear to never have
never built anything this large before. No information has been provided to indicate who else was allowed to bid on the
project. Was Nexii excluded from the process due to the fact that a former mayor holds a positions on the board of directors?
Similarly, there is no information relating to the process surrounding the selection of the third-party housing operator, MPA
Society. They also have never managed a building of this size. In the end it appears that we are once again trying to
recreate the wheel in order for there to be a lot of back patting. The housing crisis facing our city, province, and country has
stemmed from a lot of finger pointing and no action over the last twenty years. The current design changes have not
attempted to eliminate any shadowing on Delmont Park and the Elementary school, both 20m away. There has been no
substantive study or evidence provided to show that this 2-block area has the capacity to handle such infrastructure growth
from the Broadway Subway Terminal station, the proposed housing development, the future Broadway Plan density, the
proximity to an elementary School, Delmont Park, and Sancta Maria house, a women’s recovery shelter, and the Arbutus
Greenway corridor. There has been no consideration around protecting trees on the property. The City owns Protection of
Trees By-law 9958 which has been around since the late 80’s has not been considered whatsoever as part of this project.
Not one of the old trees within the limits of the property line will remain according to the renderings. No community public
greenspace has been provided whatsoever. There is even no greenspace on the property itself. The building takes up the
entire property from street corner to street corner. Amendments and commitments provided during public hearing, are not
being reflected within this development permit. Specifically, amendments to explore health care options, and a variety of unit
types haven been completely ignored in the development permit discussion. Traffic and Safety This development represents
a significant traffic and safety challenge to the seniors, children, other pedestrians, and cyclists. The intersection at 7th and
Arbutus in its current design, poses multiple safety issues as driver load is far too high. The intersection has two separate
crossings on both the north and south side as well as an at grade concrete grade bike median. With all these possible
interaction points drivers have too many obstacles to navigate. No consideration has been given to the increase in vehicular,
pedestrian and cyclist traffic once the Broadway Subway project is complete along the major arterial thoroughfare, Arbutus
Street. Studies are required to determine impacts from the Broadway Subway Project, future effects of the Broadway Plan
but none have been provided so far. Arbutus Street is already a narrow arterial road currently posing issues for emergency
vehicles. No regard has been given to access points for emergency response to both the proposed development and
surrounding community. Emergency vehicles southbound are not able to turn Eastbound or Westbound on 7th Avenue due
to the raised bike lane median. West of 7th is another disaster. With the location of the Broadway Subway terminal station
right next to the proposed housing project this exposes many public safety concerns. There is basically no set-back from the
sidewalk along Arbutus. The sidewalk is too narrow with this type of building going up. The sidewalks on most of East and
WEst Broadway where there are large developments, the setback from the buildings is at least 10 feet while this building is
2 feet. Making the building work for the best interest of all affected residents would have helped to get the neighborhood
behind the project versus feeling like the project was being forced down our throats and painting all Kitsilano residents as
"nimby's" when we were just stating the obvious. In the end, want to see a housing solution thats makes sense in the long

run for the community.
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escapes onto the road. These mounds in turn have become imaginary castles, sailing ships or simply picnic grounds for
young imaginations. The large playground is covered with sand to prevent injuries, while at the same time providing sand for
buckets or pouring equipment. The play apparatus is sturdy and made of wood. So many kids enjoy playing there, running
around and climbing and swinging., by themselves. However best of all in rainy Vancouver is the PUDDLE, much loved by
two year olds who love jumping into it. Magical. (Fathers hold their hand as they do so, and bring them wearing rubber
boots.) WHY IS THIS UNFAIR TO THE COMMUNITY? Because it represents a rising inequity, and a greater social isolation
among young mothers and fathers. This area of Kits is highly populated. It is a low rental area of 3-4 storey walk ups and
aging cooperatives. Single moms and dads will particularly feel the lack of a space for their kids to play. So too will couples
who take turns working day and night shifts. | often see young fathers taking their kids out to play at Delamont Park before
putting them to bed. Their mothers are at work on overnight shifts. | see new mothers with their strollers gathering together at
10am, combatting their incipient social isolation and depression through peer communication. Furthermore newcomers,
minorities and immigrants WHO are often underserved and unsure how to access opportunities can communicate together
in small parks, where they feel less under social threat. It seems so unfair that the only toddlers who can play outside in the
open air in our beautiful, wealthy Vancouver, are those whose parents own their own backyards. (The hill down to Kits beach
is far too steep for strollers (and walkers). Please don'’t say that there is a plan to enlarge Delamont Park by demolishing
several heritage homes, and thus making enough room for the two groups (DTES and toddlers) to co-exist. Not only will this
be 10 years in the future, but parents will NOT take their kids to a park where there is a risk of finding syringes in the sand.
THE GREENWAY AND STREETCAR SETBACKS A 4.5 m setback from the Arbutus Greenway is mandatory in order to fit a
proposed future streetcar. From the diagrams of single occupancy modules on Levels 2 and upwards, 2 rows of such
apartment modules can't fit in the building without the building sitting on the property line. Based upon this building design,
have zoning bylaws been changed lately so that buildings can sit on the property line? THE GREENWAY AND POCKET
REMNANT WOODLAND. Since 1995 the Arbutus greenway has been considered a KEYSTONE in the creation of a network
of greenways across Vancouver. It was referred to as "not just a corridor, but a destination or series of connected spaces".
This included parkland and natural pocket woodlands. The BIODIVERSITY STRATEGY (2016) for example recommended
that opportunities should be explored to incorporate small natural areas and wildflower meadows for bees and other
pollinators, and improve connectivity between parks and natural areas The Parks and Recreation Master Plan specifically
included “Remnant woodland and native plantings”. THE BLUEBELL WOOD and THE HEAT DOME The project site itself is
home to a remnant of CPR woodland, dating back more than a 100 years. It was planted at some time in the past with
crocuses, and bluebells which flower abundantly in Spring. It provided so much welcome coolness during the heat dome,
that grateful residents built and prettily painted benches under its shade. There are a number of three-storey walk ups close
by, which felt the heat quite badly, being heat islands. (Yes, heat islands do exist in this part of Kitsilano along Arbutus and
are shown clearly on the maps.) Delamont Park, the toddler playground opposite, because of its silica sand floor, absorbed
heat and was still warm at midnight. Sure enough, - if you look at the DTES heat map from the City’s Urban Forest Strategy
pdf this woodland shows up as a pale blue rectangle 2 blocks below Broadway on Arbutus. S.22(1) on the
5 red rectangles classified as "Land Surface Temperature on a hot summer day (degrees C) 42-49 (Senior non-profits)
MAPPING URBAN HEAT p11 p17" Where Seniors live. These are splendid ancient trees logged down to stumps, which
then, showing great resilience grew up again. This is virgin greenfield land, untouched by cement. Ancient deep tree roots
which direct water deep into the aquifers. The BLUEBELL WOOD AND THE INDIGENOUS RECONCILIATION PROCESS.
In summer, of a Sunday afternoon indigenous musicians gather here and quietly play their music in a shady corner under the
trees, without fanfare. The wood has unique untouched qualities. The greenway has long been considered to be “ a world-
class destination that is connected to the neighbourhoods through which it passes, grounded in its traditional uses, and
designed in harmony with nature.” It has also been considered “a way to build on Vancouver’s reconciliation process with the
Musqueam, Squamish, and Tsleil-Waututh Nations, who are interested in collaborating with the City in naming, wayfinding,
ethnobotanical, and public art opportunities.” These wonderful old trees will be cut down because they interfere with
"supportive housing" and redevelopment. As will many of the trees in Kitsilano. Just another of the many inequities in
Vancouver. The Broadway plan development towers will bring heavy densification to the area, and will require parks and
recreation areas, which would be logically served by this city owned patch of woodland and dog park, which doubles as a

Xmas tree patch in December. And serves as a place for the creation of indigenous music within an urban setting.
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